Musbury Parish Council








Minutes of the meeting held Monday 8 May 2017 in Musbury Village Hall Committee Room 
PRESENT: Cllr C. Corbett (Chair); Cllrs C. Ellis, J. Albano, M. Perry, P. Perryman and P. Smith; District Cllr I Chubb (from item X ; Ms J. Bishop (Clerk); 16 parishioners.

1
APOLOGIES: There were none
2.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING held Monday 27 March 2017 were accepted as a true record and duly signed by Cllr Corbett.

3
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: Cllr Perry declared a pecuniary interest in Mountfield as he had been appointed by the Court of Protection deputy to make the property more secure; Cllr Corbett declared a personal interest in his planning application at Castlewood.
4
POLICE MATTERS: PCSO Steve Mingo had emailed the crime reports for Musbury:

March - 1 x Harassment without violence; April – No crimes.
The Clerk noted that none of the March callouts to Mountfield were recorded as offences. She will check the reason (probably because they were civil not criminal offences). 



ACTION

5
LOCAL GOVERNMENT BUSINESS and COMMUNITY ISSUES:
Councillor vacancy- This remains as Mr Goddard has subsequently decided that work pressures prevent him taking on the role. All Councillors are urged to consider who best to approach for possible co-option. The Clerk will promote the vacancy in the Parish News, on the website and on the noticeboard. 
ACTION
Noticeboards - Steve Hearne has renovated the noticeboards at the old PO, at the bottom of Church Hill, opposite the school and in Northfield. 
Carpenter James Amato will be renovating the Millennium noticeboard and making the sealed unit into two  doors.  This board will be re-sited on the side wall of Musbury Garage.                                          ACTION
6
HIGHWAYS AND PUBLIC SPACES:
Potholes –Highways had inspected the following potholes on 13 April: a)Doatshayne Lane/ Church Hill (EX13 8BB?), b) Doatshayne Lane T-junction EX13 8AF. They reported that neither site constituted a safety defect.
Highways Neighbourhood Officer- Our new designated officer is Brian Hoare (back from retirement) who has replaced Nick Allen. He will be the first point of contact. The Axminster surgery on Thursday mornings has been discontinued.
Temporary Prohibitions of through traffic and parking- Councillors noted

a) Axminster Rd 17-19 July 

b) Whitford Rd , near Ferndale Cottage 7-11 August.

Both closures are to enable new water services.

Community self-help update – The Highway Maintenance Community Enhancement Fund supports communities undertaking minor works. In 2016/17 they received 79 bids for funds. 11 were rejected, 15 carried over to the next FY and 41 approved receiving £95K.

In 2017/18 applications will be assessed in 3-month periods. Parishes can apply for contractor work (50% cap on contribution) and tools/ equipment. A new limit of 3 people per organisation can receive free Chapter 8 training.   
7
ACCOUNTS:
Recent transactions - The Clerk presented the accounts for April (below). These had not been reviewed by Cllr Ellis for internal audit as the books were with the auditor. The accounts were approved by Cllrs Albano and Ellis.
Parishes Together Funds –
2014/15 –This has now all been spent.                                                                                                                                    
2015/16 –. The £485 for Musbury to use in flood prevention work must be spent by the end of September 2017. 
Cllr Perry will provide a quote for work to plough the base of the hedge on the west side of Combpyne lane from Rosemary Lane towards South Cross, opposite the ditch that has collapsed.
Cllr Corbett will organise a comparative quote.                   




         ACTION 
2016/17 – £503.80 for further drainage and flood prevention must be spent by 31 January 2018.                                                                 2017/18- Applications are now open for funds. Musbury has 467 voters generating a fund of £513.70. The aim of the funding is for parishes to work together on mutually beneficial projects. The exception are drainage and ditch projects which can be applied for by single parishes and more than once.
An approach has been made to Musbury to consider the installation of a defibrillator
This and other suggestions will be considered at a later date.                                              ACTION
Closing dates for applications 19 June and 10 November 2017, 7 February 2018.
Audit 2016/17-
Nigel Bowles has completed the internal audit and approved the Annual Return Form for submission to Grant Thornton.
Annual Governance Statement – As required by law all Councillors approved this statement.

Accounting Statement – The Clerk circulated to Councillors copies of detailed financial data used to inform Section 2 (Accounting statements) of the Annual Return.

She drew particular attention to a) the 15% depreciation in values for the Asset register
b) A new requirement to analyse earmarked reserves. No explanation was required for Musbury this year as the carryover was less than 3 times and more than 0.1 of the precept.  

As required by law all Councillors approved this statement.
The period of exercise of public rights to examine the accounts will run from 5 June – 14 July.
Pensions Regulator – The Clerk noted she has made the necessary declaration of compliance to indicate that no-one currently employed needs to be enrolled in a workplace pension scheme.
8
P3  
FP36 – Cllr Albano said the PROW contractor had now replaced the full run (25 m) of fencing by the stream. Most of the budget had now been spent.
9
PLANNING MATTERS: 
The East Devon Villages Plan and BUAB – It was agreed that the proposed submission should be accepted without any further comment other than a final attempt to maintain the status quo of the Mountfield exclusion from the BUAB. The Clerk will respond to EDDC.



ACTION
Mountfield - 
TheYou Tube video of the contents now has had 6 million views. In spite of additional security sanctioned by the Court of Protection Deputy for the owner there are still people (although fewer in number) getting into the grounds. The Deputy has told the Clerk that he is waiting for Barclays to say how much settlement they require before putting the property back on the market.

Decisions notified -There were none.
Applications received- 
To meet EDDC deadlines support had already been submitted for the following 2 applications:

17/0324/LBC - Yew Tree House Replacement of 6 no. windows to match existing in south elevation; replacement of side hung barn doors with four panelled french doors (2 fixed panels and 2 opening) in south elevation; re-locate internal staircase and replace concrete floor in store.

Councillors had made a site visit before reaching their decision.
17/0836/OUT - Castlewood Farm Construction of agricultural workers' dwelling (outline application with all matters reserved).

This was a resubmission of a previously submitted (and Parish Council supported) application. The applicant had made changes to the arguments for the building rather than the building itself. 
Councillors were happy to support the following application:

17/0883/FUL - The Golden Hind The Street Proposed two storey rear extension, new main entrance and associated alterations.
The following application was discussed at length:

17/0893/MOUT - Land Off Doatshayne Lane Outline application for up to 15 no. dwellings including 10 affordable (all matters reserved except for access)

This is a revision of an earlier application.

 Councillors noted the responses made to the application by residents. Feelings about it are polarised. There was a general recognition of a) the need for new homes in Musbury to bring families to the village and keep it alive and b) the desire to be able to afford a home in Musbury from people brought up in the village and now living elsewhere for financial expediency. 
However there is also a strong feeling that this site is not ideal and that many would prefer to see development in Baxters Farm when the land becomes available. This site was the most popular with residents in the 2012 consultation.

A summary of the objections raised includes problems with increased traffic and exacerbated problems with parking in the village, drainage and sewage infrastructure issues and use of a green field site, particularly outside the BUAB.

The Chair sought the views of Councillors at the meeting. 

Those in favour strongly supported building homes for younger people.

Others had concerns about the scale of the development; the impact of potentially dozens more vehicles going through the village; the effect of adding to an already inadequate local drainage system on other parts of the village, notably the Whitford Rd and the A358;  road safety including concerns for walkers along the narrow lane; low confidence that the numbers of ‘affordable homes’ in the development would not subsequently be reduced after a viability study.
The Chair then threw open the discussion to the floor. Marg and Owen Mitchell said their family had been in Musbury for generations but the younger members could not afford to live in the village . 

Cllr Chubb encouraged people to see the very attractive affordable homes that had been built in Dalwood and Kilmington and which were proving a real asset in spite of early opposition.

Allen Parkman asked whether there were guarantees that this development of 15 was going to be final. Chris Irving thought the development was just in the wrong place. 
The applicant Linda Johnson then spoke of the time and effort she had put into revising the application, to take account of all the feedback on her last submission: reducing the numbers of dwellings, increasing the percentage of affordable homes, introducing a passing place in the lane and including3-bed homes for rent.
She said that the site would not expand as the hedges would provide the necessary limits and could not be breached. She believed that the development would change lives for families.. 

The Chair then called for a vote. This resulted in a split decision: 3 councillors in favour, 3 against. 

The Chair recognised that this is a large development for the village and that residents want to ensure the problems are tackled early on before it is too late to do anything about them.   

The Chair used his vote to support the application with 3 important provisos:

1) That the fixed boundaries for the development are indeed fixed, with no subsequent breach allowed for additional dwellings

2) That both DCC Highways and SW Water are asked to respond to heart-felt concerns from residents by again visiting the site and not relying on computer modelling or maps to conclude ‘no problem’

3) That any future viability assessment will not result in a decision to alter the number or the proportion of dwelling types outlined in this application. 
The Clerk will notify EDDC of the decision.







ACTION
10
PLAYING FIELD 
Safety inspection – The 2017 report has been received giving an overall risk rating of Medium. There are many small maintenance jobs indicated which will need to be addressed. Cllrs Corbett and Perry will meet on site to discuss priorities.                                                                                                                ACTION 
11
ALLOTMENTS:                
Paths- Mr Parkman has shown the contractors what needs to be done on the pathways. They said they had been asked to stop because grass cuttings were going onto plots.
12
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT & COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
County Councillors – It was noted that Ian Hall has replaced Cllr Moulding as the DCC representative for Axminster. Congratulations were offered to Cllr Chubb who was elected to represent the DCC Electoral Division of Whimple and Blackdown.

Cllr Chubb reported that

· The EDDC move to Honiton will definitely take place by 18 December

· Exmouth’s regeneration includes a revitalized venue for championship watersports 

· The rollout of the new waste and recycling collections will begin in Musbury from 12 June. All households will receive a letter. Nappies should be double-wrapped and placed in the landfill bin. The East Devon App will give reminders about dates for collections
In response to a question from Sue Churchman Cllr Chubb said that if lorries are too full to pick up from residents at the end of the route they will return the next day.
 13
MATTERS BROUGHT FORWARD BY PERMISSION OF THE CHAIRMAN: None
14      CORRESPONDENCE Received: 
EDDC – Waste & Recycling Service Information Sessions;  Tim Rodway leaving Neighbourhood Planning Office;    Tree recording scheme in East Devon; Village of the Year Channel 4 series and competition; 
Healthwatch Voices Spring 2017; HAGS and Wicksteed brochures.
15
QUESTIONS FROM PARISHIONERS: 
Parking in The Street – this is becoming more and more of a problem. 
Visibility at the garage – It was suggested that maybe the vans could be washed on the grass next to the garage 
Cllr Perryman will have a word with the Garage owner about these issues. 



ACTION

Bins at the Playing field/ allotments – Cherry Sargent said these were full and that walkers were filling them with dog waste.

Cllr Perry agreed to empty the bins and move them further away from the road.                             ACTION
Campaign to fight closures of Seaton hospital in-beds- Seaton and Colyton’s new County Councillor, Martin Shaw, has launched an urgent community crowdfunding appeal to support a judicial review of the decision to close Seaton Hospital’s beds. Seaton Town Council decided that it could not underwrite the costs of this first stage of judicial review. A BT MyDonate site has been set up to collect funds. Cherry Sargent distributed paper copies explaining the appeal  

With no further business outstanding, the Chairman closed the meeting at 21.15pm
Date of Next Meeting   Monday 19 June 2017 
A) TREASURERS ACCOUNT

APRIL 2017

Income received 

TAP Fund grant 16/17







    503.80

Precept (G)









  3162.50



Earlier Cheques cleared

1078   Musbury Village hall hire 20/2/17   (G)                                                                 10.50
Payments made

1081
Halcyon Landscapes – Feb £71.25 (TAP14/15)+ £14.25 VAT (G)                       85.50    

1083 
PO for SW Water 16/12-/16 -9/3/17 (A)                                                                15.82

1086
Dalwood Parish Council – drainage works (TAP 14/15)                                      110.00
1087 
Tony Hargreaves – contribution to wall repair (G)


                 100.00*

1088
Musbury Village Hall, hire (27/3)     (G)                                                              10.50*

For 2017/18

1082    DALC membership 2017/18 - £103.94 + £15.51 VAT (G)         =                      119.45
1084 
PO for HMRC (April) (G)                                                                                     48.84*

1085
Playsafety Ltd £80.50 + £16.10 VAT (G)                                   =                         96.60
1089 
Musbury Village Hall, hire (3/4)     (G)        



                     7.00*
 * Cheques still to clear       
     Balance of account as at 30/04/2017  Statement no 92                                      £ 9194.44          

  Includes 
    Allotment deposits

             420.00

    Allotment funds available
556.19
 =

                                     976.19                                                                    

    P3 






                                     873.83

    TAP Fund 14/15







             0  

    TAP Fund 15/16







             485.00

    TAP Fund 16/17
                                                                                                 503.80

    General
                                                                                                           6355.62                         (cheques  for £166.34  to clear)
Cheques to sign (not included in balances)
1090 
PO for HMRC (May) (G)                                                                                      48.84

1091
Halcyon Landscapes – March £71.25 + £14.25 VAT (G)                                     85.50    
1092
Steve Hearne – noticeboard repairs (G)



                  500.00

1093
Musbury Village Hall hire (8/5) 
(G)




        14.00
1094
Clerk Salary April (G) £195.35  +
            Expenses April (G) £11.40                               =                                                 206 .75 

1095
Nigel Bowles for audit (G)                                                                                      46.00

1096
Community First Trading insurance (G)




       488.10

1097
SW Countryside Contractors (P3)

                          
                    726.08
